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STATE OF DELAWARE
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
DELAWARE HARNESS RACING COMMISSION
2320 SOUTH DUPONT HIGHWAY
DOVER, DELAWARE 19901

TELEPHONE: {302) 698 - 4599
FaAx: (302) 697 - 4748



Minutes of the DHRC Meeting Held
 PUBLIC SESSION 
November 12,2013
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met

at 10:15 AM in the Diamond Room #3 at Dover Downs, Inc. 
Dover, Delaware
Commission Members Present
	Beth Steele 
	Chairman

	Patt Wagner 
	Vice Chairman

	George Staats 
	Commissioner 

	Jack Berberian 
	Commissioner 

	Stephanie Liguori
	Commissioner 


Others Present
DDA Deputy Principal Assistant/DHRC Racing Administrator Mark Davis, Deputy Attorney General Andrew Kerber, Judy Davis-Wilson DESBF, Dover Downs Vice President of Racing Charles Lockhart, Dover Downs Sr. Director of Racing John Hensley , HRI General Manager Jim Boese, HRI Facilities Manager Karen Craft, HRI Asst. GM Matt Sparacino , DHRC Presiding Judge Dan Kazmaier, DHRC Chief Vet Annie Renzetti, DHRC Chief Investigator Frank Sullivan, Sal DiMario DSOA, Stacey Cohee DOJ, Joe Strug Dalare, DHRC Licensee’s Ben Stafford, Ben Stafford Jr., Corey Callahan,  Brian Callahan & Dolly Goad. Court Reporter from Wilcox & Fetzer. Thomas Milici.
Minutes: Donna Krol 

Call TO ORDER:
At 10:20 AM, Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance.

Approval of Minutes:
Commissioner Wagner noted a correction to the Public Minutes.  A motion was made by Chairperson Beth Steele to approve the October 8, 2013 meeting minutes with the correction.  Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.

Old Business:
· No additional old business 
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November 12, 2013
new business:
· Reports:  Racing Officials, Veterinarian and Racing Administrator 
-Racing Official:  Presiding Judge – Dan Kazmaier:

Dover meet has started well.  November 6 there was a shortage of horses so there were only 10 races. Sunday, November 10th was the Matron Eliminations.  There were a few 11 horse fields, racing went well. 
-Racing Official: Veterinarian Report – Dr. Annie Renzetti: 
Routine month, slight increase in number of sick horses – that was expected.  Glad to be back to Dover. 
        -Racing Official: Chief Investigator – Frank Sullivan:   
The Investigative unit completed 16 Truck & Trailer searches – no contraband was found.  A total of 17 Human Drug Tests were administered with one positive test result – this was dealt with by the Judges.  
-Racing Administrator – Mark Davis:

Report format changes were discussed, Commission likes the new format.
Mark reported that the move from Harrington to Dover went perfect.  Dover Downs has been very gracious, very accommodating and responsive to our requests.  Personnel shifts include Holly Ventura training to be a Paddock Judge- she has been training with Wayne Truitt for the month of November and will become the Paddock Judge for Qualifiers beginning in December.  Hired a new Paddock Inspector, his name is Dean Armstrong – we needed to fill out the schedule since we are racing 5 nights a week in Dover.   Dean will train for two nights and then be on his own.  There was a Rules Committee Meeting on November 6, 2013.  Rules 7.6.13.1.16 and 7.6.13.1.17 were approved to address the leaning back issue. Sections 3, 5 and 8 were approved for language changes to provide consistency for the Commission and Administrator.  Approved changes to Rule 8.3.5.2: Bleeder Medication Administration and Rule 8.5.5.17: Notification requirements of injured or deceased horse.  Approved changes to Rule 8.6.2.3 Post Mortem procedure for deceased horses at track – this incorporates the new procedure for Post Mortem conference.  The Rule changes will be published in January 2014 Registry of Regulations.  Final Order will be signed at the DHRC Commission Meeting in February 2014.  Discussed the deletion of the administration of Lasix for urination - this was placed on today’s agenda and will be heard later.  Also discussed the change to the urination holding time, however after speaking with out Laboratory Consultant it was decided not to proceed with this proposal.  The holding time for the horses will remain the same.   Approved Rules will be posted in the January Register of Regulations.  DHRC has purchased a new Breathalyzer machine that is more accurate. 
Chairman Steele asked if there were any questions or comments.  None heard.
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· Proposed deletion of DHRC Program – Administration of Lasix for Urination:

Dr. Renzetti spoke to the Commission on this subject.  The program has dropped by half in the last year alone; however the Catch Rate has remained the same.  Joe Strug, Dr. Whiston and Dr. Renzetti are not in favor of the current Lasix for urination program.  Dr. Renzetti reminded the Commission that even if they do not get a urine sample, they always get a blood sample.  Mark Davis added that there is a move to reduce medications in racing and also the liability of giving any medication to a race horse.  Andrew Kerber asked if the start of the program was a Commission directive.  It is not in the DHRC Rule Book and no one seems to remember how the policy started. 
Chairman Steele entered a motion to discontinue the Lasix for Urination program; Commissioner Wagner approved the motion with a second from Commissioner Berberian.  Sal DiMario commented that the program was a choice for Trainer’s, why discontinue it and take away that choice?   
Both Dr. Whiston and Dr. Renzetti feel that giving Lasix to some and not all creates an un-level field.  In addition, the program requires record books to be kept along with the purchase of supplies such as needles and Lasix.  Dr. Renzetti stated that the solicitation is not the Trainer coming to the Vet for the Lasix but rather the Vet going to the Trainer.   Mark Davis added that he does not want the DHRC to lose sight of the fact that they are allowing the administration of a medication when there is a general move away from that.   Commissioner Wagner feels that the Commission is now supporting the administration of a medication for convenience.  Sal DiMario argued that the Commission started this program at the request of the Veterinarian’s; if you discontinue the policy then you are taking away a tool for the horsemen.  Dr. Renzetti   stated that in order to be fair and continue,  each Trainer for each horse would have to be approached consistently  for every race, every time.   Joe Strug was asked which was better, urine or blood sample.  Joe said that urine is better, however administering post- race Lasix opens up the test results to possible contamination accusations.  Brian Callahan commented that he felt the DHRC needed more catchers because they approached him about Lasix when the catchers needed to go to the next catch and his horse had not urinated yet.   Dr. Renzetti refuted this claim and explained to the Commission the way the catch process works and when the Lasix is offered.    Mark Davis closed the discussion with the Veterinarians requested this program to start, and now they are requesting it to be discontinued because it has proven to be ineffective. 
Motion is still on the floor – Vote: Berberian- Y, Staats –N, Wagner-Y, Liguori –N

Chairman Steele voted Yes – Post Race Lasix for Urination program will be discontinued. 

· Thomas Milici - address the Commission regarding his Trainer’s license in the state of Delaware.

Mr. Milici addressed the Commission; this was recorded by a Court Reporter from Wilcox & Fetzer. (see transcript for details)  The Commission will announce its decision at the December DHRC Commission Meeting.  

· Appeal – Ben Stafford Jr. –  Ruling # HAR-085-13
The appeal was heard on the Ben Stafford Jr. case and was recorded by a Court Reporter from Wilcox & Fetzer. (see transcript for details of the hearing)  The Judges’ ruling was upheld by the Commission.  
Andrew Kerber, Esquire, Attorney for the Commission, will issue a written decision in due course.
· Joe Strug from Dalare spoke to the Commission regarding the progress on Dalare’s RMTC accreditation.
Dalare underwent the annual ISO review and is waiting to hear from the A Class Review Board (Dec/Jan).

All of the LC-MS screening, quantitative and confirmatory methods and procedures including GC-MS and ELISA were ISO approved during the ISO annual review. Once Joe hears back from Dionne Benson, they will proceed with the RMTC accreditation process.

Delaware Harness Racing Commission – Public Session 

November 12, 2013
public comment:

The public comment session was opened and Mr. Brian Callahan addressed the Commission.   Mr. Callahan would like to follow up on the last Commission meeting at Harrington and the payment proposal that was made.  Mr. Callahan received a letter from Mr. Kerber asking for a listing of horses he intended to race.  Mr. Callahan claims he gave a letter to his lawyer for Mr. Kerber stating he had no horses to race that he needed to get his license back first.  Mr. Callahan is concerned with the amount of time this process is taking.  Mr. Kerber stated that he has not received any letter from Mr. Callahan’s lawyer.  He reminded Mr. Callahan that since he has a lawyer representing him, any correspondence is to take place between lawyers, not to Mr. Callahan directly.  Mr. Kerber suggested that prompt responses from his attorney would help the process, more so than coming to each Commission meeting and complaining.  Mr. Callahan claims he is an innocent man that has been miss-treated; he also claims that he does not have any horses to race at this time.  During September 2011 he was down to 1 horse, when he was suspended the horse was sold (Tyrex Jimmy).  The sale was approved by the DHRC Judges.  Mr. Callahan does not see the connection between what he intends to race and payment of what he owes.  Mr. Kerber explained that it is appropriate for the Commission to review the possible earnings of horses so that a projection of payments can be made- a revenue stream needs to be established.  Mr. Callahan stated that he does not intend to race in Delaware at all – Delaware has only brought him trouble, but he needs to be in good standing with the Commission before he can move on.  
Mr. Callahan and Dolly Goad left the meeting. 

Close of Public meeting

With no further public business to discuss Chairman Steele advised those present that the Commission would be entering into Executive Session to discuss personnel and legal matters and would not be returning to the public session. 
Motion to adjourn was passed with unanimous voice vote.  Meeting was adjourned at 12:01 PM  
Next Regular Commission Meeting is scheduled for December 10, 2013
Meeting will be held at Dover Downs – Chesapeake Room   

